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Congratulations to Matt Rugens   

on his first solo glider flight!  
 

Photo Courtesy Tom Albrecht  
 

Nutmeg Tow Fees Temporarily R educed  

 

Jeff Driscoll  

In an experimental effort to fire up your animal 
instincts (bird - like) to fly  higher and longer, Nutmeg 
members voted to temporarily reduce tow fees 
immediately to the follow rates:  

 
 
 

 

These rates will be in effect until at least the BOD 
meeting in October.  Nutmeg is, however, 
subsidizing these tow fees from our treasury, so live  
it up!  Let's see if this fiscal stimulus program can 
drive supply side economics better than the Feds.  

Onward and Upward! ö 

 

Duty Schedule  

 

4000 ft.: $35.00  

3500 ft.: $32.50  
3000 ft.: $30.00  
2500 ft.: $27.50  
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Updates Around the Airport  

 

Bob Pett  

 

 
Over the past few weeks a couple of noteworthy 
projects have b een completed.  

 
 Recently, Jim Sidway updated the gas dispenser 
used for refueling the NSA golf carts and the 
ñhoneyò truck.   Jim gave the dispenser a brand 
new pump and fuel hose, along with padlocks to 
prevent unauthorized stealing of gas!  
 

 
 

Photo Courtesy Tom A lbrecht  

 

 
Also, if you havenôt noticed, the Administration 
building received an ñextreme makeoverò when the 

Nutmeg crew refreshed the exterior stain and 
painted the concrete back porch.  Thanks again to 
Tom Albrecht for supplying the photos and 
everyone who contribu ted to the effort.  
 

 
 

ö 
 

   

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Matt Rugens  Solos!  

 

Tom Albrecht  

 

 
 

Saturday, September 5 th , at Freehold Airport , one 
of our new 90 day i ntroductory members, Matt 
Rugens, made his first glider solo under the 
supervision of Nutmeg's CFI Bill Kenyon!  
 
Matt was able to make a few solo glider flights in 
our club Super Blanik today, and was very pleased 
to have actually gained significant altitude on one 
of his flights!  
 
Matt resides in New Hartford, Ct. and joined 
Nutmeg Soaring Assoc. around July 1, 2009.   He 
has  found glider flying to be more interesting than 

the powered flying he has done as a Private Pilot 
ASEL.  He previously earned his powered Private 
pilot certificate at Brainard airport in Hartford, Ct.   
  
Matt  also feels that his piloting skills will be 
im proved as he trains in glider flying.   Matt's first 
glider flight took place at Freehold airport in early 
July.   His plan is to earn his Glider pilot rating and 
continue his membership with Nutmeg Soaring!    
 
Let's congratulate Matt on his first solo in gl ider 
and  wish him well in his future glider flying!  

ö 
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Requests from the Treasurer  

 

Jim Sidway  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Duty Pilots  
 
1) Enter the date and the name of the Duty Pilot (DP).  On those occasions where there is no formal DP 
assigned or the assigned DP doesnôt show and hasnôt arranged for a replacement the flight log must still 
be completed accurately and completely.  Donôt assume someone else is logging tows ï assume it is your 
job if youôre standing around at the flight line.  It would be helpful to know who participated in logging the 

flights on such occasions in case I have any questions.  
 
2) Enter the name of the pilot in command and the instructor if an instructional flight.  Passenger names 
are not necessary and should not be recorded.  If two members are sharing a flight the rule  is one must 
declare themselves PIC and only  their name should be recorded in the Pilot column.  
 

3) Enter the aircraft ID.  This means at least the last three characters of the tail number, e.g. 3BA or 954 
or 553.  Do not simply write down óL-23ô (we have two of them) or 1 -26 or Grob.  For private ships the 
competition tail numbers are okay, e.g. óATô or ó2Qô or ó8Yô. 
 
4) Enter the tow  plane ID.  It is imperative you enter the correct ID for the tow  plane that performed the 
tow for the flight being logged.  The Husky ID is 1GR and the Pawnee ID is 81Z.  
 
5) Enter the launch time (time off) for all tows.  Instructions on the current version of the Daily Log 
indicate you should round to the nearest five minutes.  Please disregard this and enter the exact time i n 
military time, e.g. enter 14:28 instead of 2:28.  The spreadsheet I use to record airframe time converts 
flight time to decimal values but it requires the time be entered in the 24 hour format.  You can save me 
the time of converting by doing this to beg in with.  
 
6) Enter the release altitude.  This is the most problematic item on the log sheet.  Frequently a pilot will 

release at a lower or higher altitude than they said they were going to.  For my record keeping I will use 
the release altitude indicated  on the Tow Pilot Log if it differs from the Daily Log but please try and record 
it accurately on the Daily Log Sheet.  
 
7) Enter the landing time (time on) for Nutmeg ships in exact time using the 24 -hour format, e.g. 15:17 
instead of 3:17.  It isnôt necessary to enter the landing time for private ships but it is okay to do  so.  

In addition to accurately recording the above information please print legibly  and record the flights in 
the order they occurred.  It shouldnôt be difficult for folks capable of flying motorless aircraft to keep neat 

 

Lest anyone think the task of treasurer is easy it has turned 
out to be a regular part - time job for me.  There are some 

things that everyone can do not only because they are the 
right thing to do but because it  will save me time and 
frustration.  
 

Logging  
 
The operations log sheets are critical to our record keeping 
both for billing and logging aircraft flight times and to that end 
The Daily Log Sheet and Tow Pilot Log must be accurate and 
complete.  The Daily Lo g Sheet is obsolete in its current form 
and will be redesigned for next year.  Given our current billing 
system there is no need to record the tow fee amount or 
indicate whether it was paid or not.  The form is, however, 
adequate for now and the following must be done:  
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and accurate records.  
 

Tow Pilots  
 
1) Enter the date and your name.  If more than one person tows in the same ship the name column 
should be updated accordingly ï it should be immediately obvious who flew which tows.  
 
2) Enter the starting and ending tach times accurately.  You donôt have to do the math to calculate total 
time for the day as my spreadsheet will do that.  
 
3) Enter the amount of fuel you add.  If you re - fuel more than once enter the amount for each re - fuelin g.  
 
4) Accurately enter the name of the PIC.  If they donôt volunteer that information then use the radio and 
ask who it is before you launch.  
 
5) Ditto the aircraft ID.  Please ask the PIC if you donôt know (see number 3 for Duty Pilots above). 

 
6) Enter the release altitude.  You can enter in decimal values, e.g. 3.0 or 2.5.  Round to the nearest 
500ô, rounding up if there is any question about it.  This number is critical because of all the items that 
the Daily Log sheet is supposed to record this is the  one most often missing or inaccurate.  
 

Billing  

 
It is very important that bills are paid in a timely manner.  I prefer to send bills electronically as this 
saves time and money but in order to do so I need a valid email address (one that you check regular ly).  
If youôve been receiving your bills via the US Postal Service and would like to change to electronic 
delivery please let me know and I will adjust your account accordingly.  
 
A number of members have gotten into the practice of pre -paying for tows.  T here is really no benefit to 

doing this and it makes it harder for me to know exactly where the club finances stand at any point in 
time.  Please only pay the amount due as shown on your bill (and please pay in full).  I will discuss with 
the Board of Dire ctors the implementation of a policy whereby if your balance is below a certain 
threshold, e.g. $25, for any statement period (except the last one of the year) that you be given the 
option to defer payment until your balance exceeds that threshold.  This w ill prevent you from having to 
write checks for small amounts.  For now, please pay just the amount due as soon as possible after 
receiving your bill.  

 
Purchases on Behalf of Nutmeg  

 
It is often necessary to make club related purchases from local and dista nt vendors.  In the case of the 
former please be sure to get a receipt identifying each item purchased.  If possible limit the purchase to 
Nutmeg related items only, i.e. donôt mix personal and club purchases on the same receipt.  If you do 
have to combine  a club purchase with a personal one please highlight or circle the Nutmeg related items.  

When you submit your receipts for reimbursement please include an explanation as to what the 
purchases were for (I need to be able to allocate the expense to the app ropriate category in our books).  
It would be best if you include a separate sheet or spreadsheet but you can make a note on the back of 
the receipt(s) as well.  Note: If making a purchase on the Nutmeg account at Greenville Saw please get 
receipt and send  it to me as described above.  
 
If you need to make a purchase from a remote vendor either online or by phone you can avoid having to 
use a personal credit card (and save me the need of issuing you a reimbursement check) by sending me 
all of the pertinent i nformation and I will make the purchase using the club debit card that links to our 
checking account.  The information I need for such purchase includes:  
 
1) Vendor contact information ï either a phone number (toll free whenever possible) or preferably, a URL 
(web address) for the vendorôs website where I can make the purchase online. 
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2) A full description of the item(s) including a catalog number when possible.  

 
3) The price you are expecting the item to cost (that way I can be sure Iôm buying the same item you are 
asking me to buy).  
 
4) Any special instructions.  
 
5) The address to deliver the item to ï this may be to you or another Nutmeg member or to me (no, you 

canôt have it sent to your Uncle Charlie). 
 
Thank you for taking the time to read all this and, more importantly, making the effort to comply with my 
requests and guidelines.  If there is something Iôve asked for that you disagree with or can be improved 
upon by all means let me know.  My goal is to make not only my job a little easier but to en sure efficient 
club operations.   ö 
 
 

 
 

Mifflin County ð September 30 th  

 

Bill Kenyon  

 

What:  Fly gliders with your Nutmeg friends and 
instructors on the ridges of Central Pennsylvania.  
(See my pix under the ñMifflin Tripò tab at 
nutmegsoaring.org)  Learn to fly ridges using 
ridge lift; how to judge whether the day is good 

for ridge running; how to thermal over mountains 
(well, OK, hills) to the next ridge; whether the 
Original Italian Pizza restaurant is up to your 
standards; how to find Walmarts; whether the 
police still check on tents at the airport at 3 AM; 
and whether your tent will stand up to an airport 
thunderstorm.  
 
When:   Probably around September 30 --  Oct. 2, 
but it might ñstartò earlier and/or ñendò later --  
depending on who goes, and who is willing to tow 
a Superblanik there and/or back.  Keep your eye 
on the weather there, we need a NW -  N wind. 
Rain, snow, hail have  proven not to be obstacles 

from past experience.  (Well, OK, we havenôt 
actually flown there in hail).  
 
Where:  The airport is Mifflin County (RVL), 
located in Reedsville PA, about 30 miles south of 
State College, PA.  State College is smack in the 
middle of PA, and is the home of Penn State and 
the Nitney Lions football team.  RVL has 5000 
feet of blacktop runway and is well landmarked; 
you can land on grass or blacktop. Itôs about 5.5 
hours drive from Ridgefield, CT or from Freehold, 
NY (330 miles),.  Use  I80, Rte 322, then 610.  
 
Accomodation:  

The favored motel is the Super 8 in Burnham, PA . 

 
((717) 242 -8888), just on the south (downwind) 
side of Jackôs Mountain ridge, the favored ridge. 
Rates at the Super 8 are typically $50 -$60 a night 
(last time I staye d there).  Burnham is right next 
to Lewistown. However, Oct. 2 is a Penn State 

home game and the Super 8 rate is then 
$139/night, only smoking rooms are still available.  
I plan to tent at the airport, which I have done 
often in the past.  The rate for cam ping is $7 per 
night ($15 with electric), showers and toilets 
nearby. (Talk to Quill, the airport manager, at 
717.667.6829.)  
 
How:  The main question is how to get the 
Superblanik there and back.  If you have a heavy -
duty towing vehicle, please volunteer --  let me 
know.  If you want to go and fly the Superblanik 
but donôt have a HDTV (heavy-duty towing 
vehicle), talk it up with your friends who do have 

one.   
 
There is a resident towing capability (Butch 
Thompson and his Husky; Brian Glick and his 
Cessna(? )) with reasonable rates, which we 
always use.  If the ridge is working, you need only 
a 1500 -2000 foot tow.  If you land out at an 
airport, you are improving the tow operation (i.e. 
adding to their business), so Butch and Brian 
appreciate it if you land o ut frequently.  Tows are 
usually not available before 6 AM, unless the 
forecast weather conditions are superb.  (Many 
distance records have been set using the 
Appalachian ridges, but if this is your goal, plan an 

early start and take lunch).  
 
 
Instruction :   We expect Wally Moran to be there, 
also Bill Kenyon.  Bill is offering a special, 50% off 
his regular instruction rate, because he needs to 
build his instructor hours.  If youôre going, tell Bill 
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your dates.  We plan to use the wing extensions on 
the Sup erblanik, because 32:1 rather than 28:1 will 

make a difference on the ridge, and in getting back 
(upwind) from the ridge to the airport.  
 
Off -airport activities:   (For the spouse, or in case 
of bad weather.)  There are s everal local wineries.   
 

The Wednes day livestock auction at the Glicksô 
auction barn in Belleville, down the road (see my 
Youtube video under Belleville Livestock Auction); 
Amish horse -drawn carriages at the adjacent flea 
market. The New Holland agricultural machinery 
plant in Belleville, c losed a year or two ago by their 
owners, Fiat. The Piper Aviation Museum in Lock 
Haven PA, about 1.5 hours drive from RVL.  The 
Honey Creek Grill, where we usually have 
breakfast, and their French Toast with your choice 
of filling --  cherry, .....  Butch T hompsonôs RV6.  
Gene Glickôs fish farm and/or his dairy farm.  Frank 
Lloyd Wrightôs world-famous Fallingwater summer 
house, about a 3 -hour drive west.  Iôve been there, 

and I want one.  
 
Application Form:  There isnôt one --  just go.  But 
talk with other me mbers about your dates and 
other details.  ö 
 

 

New Member Welcome  

 

Betty Boyce  ð Membership Director  

 

Over the summer months weôve had new 
members join the Nutmeg Soaring Association.  
 

Simon Morgan of Rhin ebeck, Edward Trnka of 
Saugerties, Matt Rugens of New Hartford, and 
Dale Ziegenfelder  of Woodstock are new 
editions to the club.  We also have a new Tow 
Pilot, Bob Mayer.  When you see them at the 
flight line, or find yourself being towed by 
someone you donôt quite recognize, introduce 

your self and welcome them to the club! ö 

 

 

 

 

 

Save the Date for October Fest  ô09 

 
Word around hangar  10  has it that C arol Ward 
is planning another ñOktober Festò, November 
7 th .  As we begin our final approach to the date, 

please contact the tower at 
Carolwardyoga@gmail.com for a progressive taxi 

on edible items and/or adult beverages you 
would like to contribute. ö   
 
 

 

Editors Note  

 
I will be on vacation for 10 days in October and 
then away another 6 days on business travel.  
Publication of t he October Nutmeg newsletter 
will be serious ly delayed , my response to ema il 

during this time will be nil .  However, I will 
conveniently return just in time for the October 
Fest  ó09 event.  I will probably  publish a 
combined October/November newsletter , so  
keep those articles, requests,  photos, and 
commentary coming in!  ö  

mailto:Carolwardyoga@gmail.com
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NUTMEG SOARING ASSOCIATION  

GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING  

FREEHOLD AIRPORT, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING  

 

September 5, 2009  

 

Don McKinlay (Mac)  

 

 

 

The meeting was called to order at 6:05 P.M. and the following  items were discussed:  
 
¶ Treasurerôs report:   

This year we have been spending more than we have coming in and only necessary spending  
for the remainder of this season would be prudent.  

 
¶ The Pawnee is still in need of some study. The Board of Directors has found a new AP & AI  

that the Board feels may meet our needs for servicing the tow planes.  
 
¶ Tom Albrechtôs efforts have come to fruition.  The Administration Building has been power washed 

and sealed.  Perhaps Tom would have preferred a little more careful  effort from the volunteers,  
but the job is completed and our building looks brand new.  The club appreciates Tomôs  
effort in organizing and overseeing the job.  
 

¶ In an effort to get more flight activity, the tow rates have been reduced to as follows:   
$30.00 to 3000ô, $32.50 to 3500ô,$35.00 to 4000ô.  This change is a temporary test to study  
It ôs effect on activity and may be restructured in the future.  
 

¶ The separation of the Secretary -Treasurer position, which requires a change in the by - laws  

has bee n discussed at both the Board of Directorôs meeting and a General meeting and  
will be voted on at the November 7th General meeting where a majority vote is required.  

 
¶ Members were again reminded to socialize with new faces at the field and offer any  

information or help they might be able to give or direct them to the proper person for help.  
 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:07 P.M.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  

 
Don ñMacò McKinlay 
Recording Secretary  ö           
              

   
ö 
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Thanks to everyone who contributed to Summer 2009 Projects!  
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Proposed Bylaws Changes  

Jeff Driscoll  

 

To all members: Articles I through XV reflect the proposed changes creating a new BOD seat for the Secretary of the club and will be 
discussed and voted on at the November 7 general meeting.  They were discussed and then tabled at the last meeting, as required 
by the by-laws. 
  

The changes for Article XVI "Dissolution" will be discussed but not voted on at the same meeting, so they should be considered only 
as a proposed draft. 
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